
  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 6th October 2015
in the Church Room, Ludham 
Present: 
Mr M Flett



Mrs C Willoughby

Mr J Usher
Mr P Wall

Mr T Gabriel
Mr R Pinning

Mrs S Farnsworth
Mr A Lupson

Mr M Monk

Mr A Lumbard
Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: The Chairman welcomed 8 members of the public 
2. Apologies for absence were received and accepted from: Cllr Youngs and Cllr Tubby
3. Declarations of interest: Cllr Gabriel declared an interest in item 10a on the basis that his brother owns the property in question
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 1st September were approved  
5. Matters Arising: 
a. Mirror on Fritton Lane.  The Clerk had reported back to the PCSO that the mirror was placed there by Nuttalls with the agreement of the people who lived in that area
b. The Chairman thanked Cllr Monk very much indeed for organising the painting of the telephone box.  The Council agreed that the phone box looked greatly improved

c. The Chairman also thanked Cllr Monk for his help in asking for the skip outside the Church Rooms to be removed

d. The Clerk updated the Council on discussions with the Environment Agency regarding benches at Ludham Staithe.  She explained that she hoped to meet up with a member of the Environment Agency over the next week or so to discuss possible sitings for a bench (or two).  The Clerk had also been informed that the Environment Agency were hoping to sell the Staithe when possible.  

e. Cllr Lumbard updated the Council on the St Benet’s / Ludham Bridge path.  He noted that all the documents were signed and were with NP Law and that Adrian Clarke had informed him that work would start within a month
6. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report.  There had been 9 calls from the area since the last meeting.  1 report of a road traffic collision, 2 road related calls, 1 report of an attempted burglary, 1 abandoned call, 2 reports of suspicious circumstances, 1 call for information purposes, 1 call for a concern for safety.  As a result of these calls there had been 1 reported crime of an attempted burglary at a barn on Clint Street on 8th September
b. BA.  Manor Gates, Staithe Road.  Application for works to trees subject to a tree preservation order.  Noted

c. BA.  Broads Parish Forum.  Hickling Broad Enhancement Project.  Monday 26th October 6.30pm in Hickling Barn.  The Chairman urged Councillors to attend this Forum and to support the BA in their efforts to engage with the public on this subject

d. Allotment tenant.  Email regarding allotment security.  The Clerk explained that there had been an issue with security at the allotments – some produce had been stolen during the year.  The Clerk also explained that the gate was beyond repair and needed to be replaced.  The Council AGREED to ask the Clerk to look into quotations for a new gate.  Cllr Monk  would assist with this.  The Council did not feel that barbed wire, or additional security would be a useful addition to the allotments.  The Council suggested that if any allotment tenant suffered theft they must inform the police
e. Village Hall Committee.  Letter of thanks for donation.  Maggie Smith, the Village Hall Treasurer had written to the Council to say that the grant from the Parish Council is vital to ensure the Hall and Playing Fields can continue to be available to the community.  Noted 
f. Victory Housing Trust.  School Close update October 2015.  Victory Housing Trust had written to the Council to inform parishioners as follows: ‘the appointed contractor, EN Suiter and Sons Ltd are making good progress, the scheme was demolished earlier this year and the new properties are progressing quickly.    We would like to thank residents of School Close for their continued patience and cooperation during the building works.  The development is due to be completed in early December.  There will be a mixture of affordable housing including 6 x 1-bed bungalows, 1 x 2-bed bungalows, 1 x 2-bed wheelchair adapted bungalows, 4 x 1-bed flats and 5 x 2-bed houses.  When completed, the properties will be advertised on the ‘your choice your home’ scheme.  To apply for one of the properties applicants must contact NNDC to register on the waiting list.  There has been good interest in the properties and it is expected to be in high demand’
7. Agenda items: 
a. To acknowledge that the Clerk has submitted the annual return for the Children’s Playing Field for 2015, and to confirm the trustees as John Youngs, Carol Willoughby, Matthew Monk, Bruce Moffat.  This was noted, and agreed.  The Clerk would check with Bruce Mofatt to confirm that he was still happy to be a trustee.
8. Reports:  
a. Cllr Usher noted that he had attended a Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel meeting, and he reported the three new policing priorities as follows:  1, speeding on Stalham Road, Hoveton.  2, Anti-social behaviour around Halloween and fireworks night.  3, road safety in relation to cyclists (lights / pavements)
9. Adjourn meeting
The Chairman informed the Council that the County Councillor, David Thomas, had resigned from office.  He thanked a member of the Liberal Democrat office, Mr Denys Robinson, for attending the meeting.  

District Councillor Paul Rice informed the Council that there was a Planning event on 30th November in Neatishead.  The Clerk was asked to send the details round to Councillors
Members of the public agreed that although the bus service was altered, and had increased in price from £4.80 to £6.50, parishioners were in the main grateful that a bus service was still in place

It was noted that the speed sign at the village hall was almost totally obscured.  District Cllr Paul Rice and The Clerk would speak with Highways about this

A member of the public asked if the Exception Housing scheme on Catfield Road was still due to go ahead.  Councillors agreed that this scheme was still due to go ahead as planned.  
Reconvene meeting.

10. Planning Applications:   
a.   BA.  BA/2015/0148/FUL.  Land at The Manor, Staithe Road.  Change of use of outbuilding to residential dwelling.  Supported
b. NNDC.  PF/15/1355.  50 Whitegates.  Erection of two-storey extension to front and side of dwelling.  Supported
11. Planning Decisions:
None
12. Finance

a. The Chairman noted that he had signed and agreed a bank reconciliation for the previous month’s finances.
b. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. Chq no 1069.  Jubilee Fireworks Ltd.  £510 inc £85 VAT
iii. Chq no 1070.  URM.  Glass recycling.  £28.69 inc £4.78 VAT
iv. Chq no 1071.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £467.21
v. Chq no 1072.  Ludham PCC.  Churchyard mowing.  £368.50
c. Receipts: The following receipts were noted:
i. None
13. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. Victory Housing update on School Close

b. Dog mess in the village

c. Superfast Broadband

15. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 3rd November at 7.30pm in the Church Rooms, Ludham
The meeting closed at 8.14pm
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